
 
 

 
 

 
AUTHORITY MEETING MINUTES 

June 15, 2015 
 
Board Members Present: Chairman Neil Angell, Vincent Bono, James D’Onofrio, James Franco, Barbara Freeman, Nancy 
Novak and Jim Williams 
 
Absent:  Vice Chairman Ken Long, Treasurer Harry Hertline and Robert Roberts 
 
Authority Staff Present: Bill Rabbia, Jodi Tuttle, Joe Artessa, Jim Biamonte, Patrick Donovan, David Lupinski, Andrew 
Opperman and Jamie Tuttle  
 
Others Present: Kevin Martin, Esq.  
 
Chairman Angell called the June 15, 2015 Authority Board meeting to order at 4:33 PM, and opened with the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 
 
A motion was made by Ms. Freeman, seconded by Mr. Williams and passed to approve the May 18, 2015 Authority 
Minutes. 
 
There were no speakers for public comment period. 
 
Comptroller Pat Donovan provided an overview of the City of Utica Solid Waste Agreed Upon Procedures Report which 
highlights the amount of revenue collected through user fees and the sale of City blue bags; and expenses associated with 
the Utica Fund for the period April 1, 2014 through March 31, 2015, performed by SAXBST.  Total revenues for the 12-
month period were $3,554,396, in comparison to $3,430,213 for the period April 1, 2013 through March 31, 2014. 
Expenses were $3,616,903, in comparison to $3,483,232 during the same period. The overall deficit for the period April 1, 
2014 through March 31, 2015 was $62,507, compared to $53,019 for the prior year. Mr. Donovan said that the City of 
Utica fund has sufficient cash within its fund to pay expenses. The Authority believes that the City of Utica can maintain 
its current fee structure for user fees and the price of the blue bags through the period ending March 31, 2017.  

Ms. Freeman asked how Feher Rubbish Removal is performing with the collection of solid waste and recyclables within 
the City of Utica. 
 
Executive Director Bill Rabbia said that the Authority continues to communicate with Feher on a regular basis. He said that 
the Authority has assessed some penalties to Feher over the years and that there have been some schedule issues, but 
overall Feher has been performing satisfactorily.  
 
Mr. Donovan said that Resolution No. 10 would authorize budget transfers needed for unanticipated expenses to cover 
costs for temporary labor at the Recycling Center. 
 
Resolution No. 10 was introduced by Mr. D’Onofrio, seconded by Mr. Bono and passed approving 2015 budget transfers. 
 

 

APPROVED 




